RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
December Minutes 2018

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held in Riverhead Village Hall at 19.30 hours on Monday, 17th December 2018.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet,  Mr Denton, Mr Wood, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper and Mr Carmichael 
Also present: Mrs Penollar (Clerk)

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
· Cllr Collins declared an interest in Agenda item 4. C. in respect of Every Step Counts
· No other interests were declared.

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 19th November 2018 had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· TPOs on trees in the conservation area
· Updating the Standing Orders
· Tree surgery quote for along Amherst Hill
· Flyer for use of residential drives for parking
· Dedicated email addresses for Councillors and Speedwatch
b. Highways
i) Parking in Riverhead
· Cllr Wood confirmed that the new parking contractor at Miller & Carter is due to change the charges board to correctly display the agreed charges applicable to 6.00-17.00 Monday to Friday instead of ‘at all times’.
· Cllr Wood also confirmed that Mitchell and Butler will continue to offer free permits to traders next year. Cllr Collins offered to notify the traders and ask Miller & Carter to pick the successful applicants if oversubscribed. 
· The extensions to the double yellow lines have been added on Shoreham Lane.
ii) Other matters
· Minutes of the Highways Committee meeting on 23rd November 2018 were distributed and no new issues are included.
· Street lights
· The replacement LED gear trays are currently being fitted.
· Kent Highways intend to install the new lamp posts on either side of the central reservation in the current financial year. The new lamp posts are programmed as weekend work and Kent Highways have confirmed they will be painted black, although Kent Highways policy is now to only install with a galvanised finish for protection.
· Footpaths and pavements
· The Highways committee are now considering railings along The Square and the bottom of Chipstead Lane as an alternative to bollards.
· Street furniture 
· The Brittains Lane noticeboard is now impossible to close properly and it was agreed to accept the quote to repair the noticeboard on Brittains Lane which has been reduced slightly to £505.00, rather than replace it with a new one. 
· The initial quote for Kent Highways to supply and install speed indicator devices is £7,400 for the mini version, which was recommended as the best for the agreed sites due to the volume of traffic. Once the final queries are resolved, there will be a notified item. Cllr Wood is drafting a letter to notify the residents immediately next to the postsites and the Highways Committee need to make a proposal as to how the batteries are changed and the device moved around.
· The Christmas lights have been extended to Rawstone, who put them up. Although there was heavy rainfall at the Christmas lights event, there was a good turnout especially with the Amherst School choir joining the carol singing. 
· Cllr Wood offered to monitor and maintain the fountain on a regular basis.
· Traffic and local parking
· Brittains Lane will be closed for 4 weeks starting 7th January from the bottom of Lyndhurst Drive
· Cllr Stewart updated the Council on the progress of SpeedWatch. Three sessions had been successfully held and were supported by both pedestrians and drivers and generated another volunteer. Clerk was asked to purchase a click counter.
· Local business and services
Cllr Colnet will move the existing salt bag in the public part of the carpark onto a pallet and Miller and Carter are happy for Kent Highways salt bag to be left in the car park. It does not need replacing this year. Cllr Hooper will advertise the location of it on facebook and let people know it is really for use on public roads and pavements only. 
· Mr Smith from the Parochial Church Council judged the Christmas window displays this year in his Christmas jumper and chose One Bridal as winner, with Day Lewis Opticians and Batchelors as runners up.
· Cllr Hooper will follow up the Post Office in the new year after having received an email response from the Post Office with a promise to look into putting a post office into the library.
· There has been a break-in to a vehicle on Shoreham Lane. Clerk & Cllr Hooper will post festive tip advice provided by the PCSOs to facebook and the website.
c. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· Cllr Colnet will investigate the problem with the self-closing hinge on the external door to the kitchen. 
· There are 2 new hall hirers for Wednesday during the day, one has already started and another starts 16th January.
· Cllr Kennett stepped in as Chairman and explained that the Parish Council has always supported local causes run by volunteers, including residents associations, by letting them use the Village Hall on empty weekday slots free of charge or at a reduced cost. Every Step Counts has booked the hall for the Sevenoaks Community First Responders to give first aid training to its volunteers and this is being raised at full Council given Cllr Collins involvement with this voluntary entity. It was agreed that the clerk would issue a hire agreement at nil cost for 2 Thursday evening dates next year.
· Following a request from a regular hirer to put up a permanent banner to advertise their activity it was agreed this would not be appropriate in the conservation area and as there are several regular hirers. It was agreed Clerk would update the website for all activities held in the hall and offer to the regular hirers for this list to be advertised on facebook. 
d. Parkland
i) Issue arisen on project to desilt the stream
· The project to de-silt the stream has ground to a halt as the silt was significantly deeper than expected and the digger was sinking in the water. There is still a possible solution and Mr Chewter is preparing a quote for it and is likely to bill for the work already completed. A Parkland Committee meeting date was set for 18th January 2019 to discuss and make a recommendation to full Council. Councillors were asked to refer any points they wished to raise to the Parkland Committee for discussion at its meeting. 
· Given the depth of the stream, it was agreed that Cllr Himsworth should investigate the cost and installation of deep water warning signs. The Parkland Committee was asked to consider if the sign could be attached to an existing post or tree rather than installing another post.
ii) Other matters
· Cllr Himsworth has checked the upright supports to the Parkland Bridge and found them to be still firm. Parkland Committee will continue to monitor.
· Mr Stewart has checked the 4 loose posts in the Parkland and confirmed that the posts themselves are not rotting or breaking and that it is most likely compressed soil that is allowing movement. It was agreed to ask Mr Stewart to carry out the Parkland Committee’s preferred solution to reinforce posts using bricks to produce a harder surround at the labour cost in the region of £20. 
· There were 5 volunteers at the monthly working party, which raked leaves and carried out some pruning.
· Cllr Himsworth is in progress with getting quotes for Parkland work mentioned last month – orchard, further bramble clearance and new wood chipping for The Dell – in order to apply for an Ibstock Enovert grant. Additionally quotes are now being obtained to de-compact soil around 3 trees in the Parkland including the ancient Oak next to the serpent, as tree surgeons in the past have made this recommendation. This will involve specialist equipment being used. It was agreed that the Parkland Committee will discuss first and make a recommendation at the next Council meeting, where it will be a notified item to apply for the grant to meet the 1st February application deadline. It was noted this grant application is likely to require a 10% application and that Finance Committee have recommended £2,000 be included in the Parkland budget for 2019/20. 
· Sevenoaks District Council have asked if Riverhead Parkland could be a potential venue for Parkrun, a council supported keep fit activity. Cllrs Collins and Himsworth have met with the Parkrun co-ordinator and proposed leader to discuss the logistics of the run. Several issues were raised that included the impact on other Parkland users and neighbours as well as the condition and maintenance of the Parkland. Cllr Collins will seek answers to these issues by email and let the co-ordinator know that a decision has to be made at full Council once all questions have been answered.
· A thank you letter from Mr Smith in respect of his wife’s memorial bench was passed round.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· The Open Spaces Committee will meet to discuss the RICS Surveyor’s report on valuation of the Scout site and Councillors not on the committee who wished to read it before that meeting were asked to let the clerk know so she can forward it. 
· All allotment plots are currently let apart from the one allocated to bee keeping. This will be held until the bee keepers have been trained adequately and can then take up the public liability cover offered after training. As it is, this site would need considerable clearance if it was actually to be a cultivated fruit and vegetable plot, so it is unlettable in the current state except for bee keeping. There is a waiting list for a plot at Macartney.
· Allotment rent continues to be received although there are 10 plot holders being followed up.
f. Communications
· No breaches in GDPR were reported.
· Cllr Collins has drafted a protocol for action to be taken in case of a breach of GDPR and this will be inserted into the current policies required to comply with GDPR that need updating early next year for everyone to review.

	5. FINANCE
a. Review and approve invoices for payment
· The list of payments distributed for review totalled £4,289.88 and was approved. It was agreed that Clerk should raise cheques to Streetlights for the completion of the LED refurbishment at the cost of £13,250+VAT and Bracketts for the completion of the survey report on the Scout site at the cost of £700+VAT, if the invoice due dates are before the next meeting, provided the invoice agrees to the quotes.
· Another supplier paid over £500 is The Original Tree Surgeon £693.00+VAT,
b. Summary of draft budget 2019/20 and calculation of precept
· A detailed budget was been distributed with a summary attached on top, the minutes of the Finance Committee meeting and a summary of how it was put together along with amendments since the Finance Committee meeting. 
· As expected, the number of residents paying tax has increased slightly. The change in precept was highlighted based on no change in charge to the tax payers and with a 2% increase to the tax payers. The Finance Committee has reviewed reserves and believes the forecast reserves of between £70,000-£75,000 are adequate. Therefore, subject to further queries during the month, the Finance Committee is recommending that the tax rate is not changed and the precept applied for to Sevenoaks District Council is £53,310.
· All Councillors were asked to review the budget over the next month with in conjunction with the minutes of the Finance committee and raise any questions with the clerk or Cllr Denton before the next meeting on January 21st. Subject to these questions and to anything that changes when the District Council meet to finalise the tax base, there will be a notified item to set the precept at £53,310. All Councillors were asked to be ready to vote on it and reminded that it was not appropriate to abstain.
· c. Matters to report
· Income received from hall hire and allotment rent was £1770.50

	6. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were: 
SE/18/03528/HOUSE - 61 Marlborough Crescent Side double storey extension. First floor extension 
SE/18/03462/FUL –Land to rear of 2 Uplands Close, TN13 3BP
Construction of a detached three bedroom dwelling incorporating garage, access and off street parking. 
SE/18/03556/HOUSE - 28 Uplands Way, TN13 3BW
Two storey side extension with tandem garage at ground floor, single storey rear extension. Erection of a front porch and garage conversion. Landscaping work. 
· Planning permission was granted for 34 Uplands Way, 13 The Glebe Fields, Montreal Cottage Amherst Hill Land west of White Hart Parade
· Tree work in the conservation area at Pashley Down, Montreal Road and to the 13 lime trees on Montreal Road.
· A complaint from a resident about a Parish Council response to a Riverhead planning application was provided to the Planning Committee. The resident was invited to a Planning Committee meeting to receive more information about the decision, but declined to attend.
· Following the social media comments on the proposed new use of the old Barclay’s Bank site, Cllr Collins will make contact with the applicant to clarify the Parish Council’s response to the application at the next planning meeting. It was also agreed to prepare a generic information page on the website as to how the Parish Council is permitted to assess planning applications and clarify its role.
· SDC Planning Enforcement have requested to investigate the lack of planning permission for the new parking meter and camera posts in the conservation area and curtilage of a listed building at Miller & Carter.

	7. CORRESPONDENCE
· A list of general correspondence was distributed and councillors reminded to ask the Clerk if interested in seeing any item.
· The pre-submission version of the Sevenoaks District Council local plan will be open to public consultation from 18th December to 3rd February. A hard copy is likely to be received in the office and the consultation will be posted to the website and facebook when available. Clerk will forward the consultation link so that Councillors can complete as individuals. Cllr Collins and Colnet will liaise to submit a responses on behalf of the Parish Council.
· The KCC public consultation of Library, Registration and Archives strategy for the next 3 years is open until 29 January 2019. Cllrs Hooper and Collins will complete this on behalf of the Parish Council.

	8. CLERK’S OFFICE
· All Councillors were reminded that group emails addresses are used for information purposes and not to start a discussion as this can lead to confusion as to whether something has been properly discussed and agreed. 
· Cllr Himsworth attended the funeral of John London, past County Councillor representing Riverhead and his Service for Thanksgiving is available in the office. 
· Cllr Wood attended the Sevenoaks KALC meeting during the month and reported that everyone is still expressing concern about over development in respect of Sevenoaks Town Councils Norther Masterplan with the lack of consideration of roads and other services.
· Cllr Collins attended the Year 1 carol concert at Riverhead which was enchanting.
· Cllr Collins attended the Chairmanship conference and found it very illuminating. It highlighted the need for Parish Councils to be looking to the future and have or have access to a resilience plan. Cllr Collins will look at resilience plans prepared by the District and County Councils. Parish Councils need to think about what the community needs and how the Council can provide it with an emphasis on loneliness and engaging people.
· Cllr Stewart has washed and stored all the poppies and the local knitting group will use many of them to crochet blankets for the homeless.
· The Christmas tree decorated with poppies was a very apt display for the Festival of Christmas Trees held at St Mary’s church. It was displayed in the Chapel of Remembrance along with the Remembrance Album. 
· Cllr Collins will read one of the lessons on behalf of the Parish Council at the Nine Lessons & Carols service on Sunday 23rd December. Everyone is welcome to attend.
· It was agreed to see if it was possible to engrave the Silent Soldier with all the names of the war dead identified with links to Riverhead including St Mary’s Church for both world wars with a view to putting it on permanent display. 
· It was agreed to update the website to provide more information as to what the Parish Council does.
· Clerk’s office hours will be reduced over the holiday period.



The meeting closed at 9.25 pm
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